BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES 
Spring Meeting   

Friday 22nd April 2022
at 2.00pm
via ZOOM
The meeting was not recorded so no link is available.

1 Welcome
Alan Cory Wright (Chair, Auchessan), Richard Barclay (Vice Chair, Innerhadden), Morven Frost (Vice Chair, Duncroisk), Alastair Riddell & Joe Wooldridge (North Chesthill), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Ian Wotherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Jeremy Robinson (Dalchosnie & Kynachan), Andrew Warwick (NTS Ben Lawers), Tom Turnbull & Frank Spencer Nairn (ADMG) , Lord Pearson & George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), John Holland (SRUC), Emma Paterson & Nicola Colquhoun (Auchlyne), Rob La Terriere (Crossmount), Kevin Peters (FLS), Victor Clements (Secretary)
2 Apologies
John Thomson (FLS), Iain Hope (NS), Richard Lewis (Carie Farm), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie), Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Graeme Gallimore (Glenlyon Estate), Mark Stroyan (Duncroisk)
3 Minutes of previous meeting
Minutes taken as read, proposed by AJR and seconded by Morven Frost. 

4 Matters Arising
There were no matter arising not covered in rest of agenda.

5 Election of Office Bearers
It was agreed that Alan Cory Wright would remain as Chair, and Morven Frost & Richard Barclay as vice Chairs.
VC re- appointed as secretary/ Treasurer.
6 Accounts & Budget for 2022-23
Accounts for the previous 3 X years had been audited and forwarded to Chair, certified to be a true account of current position based on information presented. The 2021-22 accounts would be audited May/ June, so the accounts presented were still in draft.
In 2021-22, income had been higher than forecast, there had been expenditure of £827.35 on 2 X habitat training days, and the drone payment had not yet been claimed. This left a year end total of £8744.52 in account, well above minimum buffer required.

AJR informed the meeting that the £1000 would no longer be required at this time. The meeting agreed to increase VC renumeration to £2800 annually. The forward budget would be adjusted to reflect these two changes and re- circulated.

The annual subscription would be retained at £14 per stag, and this would ensure a continuing increase in reserves. Higher income is expected from an increased stag cull in 2021-22.
7 Reviewing the 2021- 22 Season

Overall, the NE, NW and Middle sub areas had achieved their cull targets comfortably, but the South cull was significantly less than suggested. The dynamics within this area where difficult to ascertain, with significant movements depending on weather, and differences in density arising from this. The point was made that increased culls in other areas will not affect the South area, so we needed a stronger focus on this from now on, especially as recruitment rates there were high.
It had been a very mild winter, and mortality was believed to have been low.
NE Group

Glenlyon Estate had culled additional stags and hinds after woodland operations. Overall, good numbers and condition in all deer.
Coire Carie reported all deer in good condition, although very few hinds in evidence from New Year.

North Chesthill had shot some additional stags on lower ground. Deer condition was otherwise good, although they had some disturbance on the hill.

Innerhadden had a good season with hinds in good condition, although numbers seemed to disappear towards the end of the season.
Dalchosnie/ Kynachan had a very good season, probably their best since the 1980s. Good numbers of animals present.

Crossmount had a very good season as well.

FLS had significant windblow in some areas, and this was causing access problems for deer control.
NW Group

No report from estates in this area, although full culls had been received from all.
Middle Group

Duncroisk had a good stag season, and had an increased cull of hinds, which were in good condition. 
NTS had shot no stags as very few on their ground. Hinds had disappeared with the snow in mid season, and was difficult picking up full target before end of season. Carie Farm had recently taken on a controller who was well known to BDMG, and that was acknowledged as being a positive development.

South Group
Auchlyne had a very short rut, with fewer hinds than expected, but they were in good condition, and optimistic about things for the coming season.
Auchessan had a good season with good weights and numbers of calves.

SRUC had a similar pattern of deer culls to previous years, although there had been a lot of deer evident for a short period after Christmas, so significant movements within the area are important.
8 Habitat Monitoring 2022
There had been 2 X good training days co-ordinated by Dr Cathy Mayne in March. BDMG members where being asked to monitor dry shrub heath at the moment, and blanket bog this summer. VC would gather and collate information on both separately, and distribute to group, and would be approaching estates for data in mid- May. 
The Deer Working Group (DWG) report had a recommendation that deer densities should be capped at 10 per sq km, and it was important for BDMG members to have up to date habitat information available if they were to challenge this approach when 60% of the area had densities that were higher than this.

9 Woodland Creation Schemes

There were currently 4 X significant woodland creation schemes within the BDMG boundaries.
Auch

This scheme was still in development and was expected to take some time to come to fruition. The estate was communicating well with BDMG. 

Glenlochay Estate

There is a proposal to plant c 375 ha of new woodland in and around the existing enclosures. There have been mixed views on what effect that this might have. BDMG have written to the agent responsible to say that a proper evaluation of impacts on deer movements needs to be carried out and set out in a deer plan for the project, especially with possible impacts on welfare and on adjacent designated ground.
Carie Farm

A project to establish c 350 ha of new woodland was in development, and there was good contact with BDMG. The owners have agreed to join the DMG as full members and report deer culls. The NTS were considering whether to establish an additional 300 ha on adjacent ground. This would cut off deer access to much of the low ground area along the loch side due to there being a continuous length of deer fence, and would therefore be a very significant change within the middle sub area. There would be implications for movement and possibly welfare of deer coming from the open mountain.
East Schiehallion

JMT had reportedly sent information on this project to Scottish Forestry, with a view to seeking a determination on whether an EIA would be required or not. A number of neighbours had serious misgivings about the project and the level of consultation to date, although Crossmount where happy with the information provided.

10 Recruitment/ mortality Counting 2022
A recruitment count should be undertaken by all members between now and mid May. VC to collate information as normal over 1500 hinds or so.

11 Health & Safety matters

No matters arising although tick numbers were already at very high levels this year due to the very mild winter.
12 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update

IH had given apologies, but had been in contact to discuss progress with several items, notably the various woodland creation schemes within the area. He was also very supportive of plans to carry out more extensive HIA this summer, with a view to informing discussion on appropriate deer densities within the area.
ADMG Comment

Analysis of drone trials was still ongoing. It is believed there are still issues to resolve in relation to flying permission. 
The ADMG AGM has taken place in Inverness. There had been some fairly rigorous questioning of Nature Scot, with the point being made that they needed DMG members to help them deliver strategic objectives.
ScotGov had set up a Strategic Deer Board to take forwards a number of work programmes.

ADMG preferred a more focused upgrading of the existing deer legislation, rather than a more wide ranging environment bill.

A cull approval system was more contentious, and amounted to statutory deer management.

Lorna Slater MSP had taken on the remit for deer.
It was hoped that the venison price would improve this year. All members should check with game dealers what their position on non-lead ammunition was for the current season.

The Scottish Venison Partnership were looking at funding options at the moment.

ADMG were also looking to take forward an assessment/ health check process this summer, they were supporting the Deer Map initiative, a project to investigate CO2 emissions from deer management, the Common Ground initiative, and efforts to design a new ADMG logo.
Frank Spencer Nairn was the ADMG rep on the National Access Forum. He outlined the changing environment in which we were now operating. Most people now got their information from smart phones. Increased woodland creation meant more deer fences which could affect access, the nature of stalking was changing from sport to management culling, and the various lock downs and difficlty getting abroad had stimulated a very significant increase in the number of people visiting the countryside.

FSN outlined his view that the current legislation had no teeth to deal with those who broke the current code. Access problems were not widespread, but confined to a small number of hotspots, usually with some specific locational problem that was difficult to overcome. ADMG would be asking that additional funding should be allocated to dealing with specific issues in these areas, and that there should be “Deer Management Priority times” defined in such areas.

JCS outlined how there were problems in the lowlands with dog walkers.
AJR outlined the difficulties at North Chesthill will commercial operators, and the poor attitude from authorities in resolving issues at the moment. However, the local authority had put a clearway system in place in the lower glen, and this appeared to have worked well.

13  Next meeting

Friday 28th October, 2 pm, Aberfeldy Town Hall. With possible Zoom option for those not able to attend.

14  AOCB
No other competent business.

